

**VOL. XXXX NO. 4 WINTER 2010-11** 

### From the Editor

In this issue . . .

When the *Parameters*' staff came to the realization that 2011 represented the 40th anniversary of the journal's founding, the immediate challenge became, "How do we recognize this extraordinary occasion?" What does one do to recognize 40 years of unparalleled contribution, in an appropriate, significant, and meaningful manner? How best to capture the essence of the entire body of work? What follows this brief introduction is dedicated to answering those questions.

The original plan for recognizing four decades of contribution to the intellectual mission of the US Army War College was to republish the ten manuscripts that had received the greatest attention. Identifying those articles would be no great challenge in that the staff accesses a software program detailing statistics associated with the publication and circulation of the journal. However, to paraphrase a former mentor, "All good ideas are not necessarily good ideas." The automated programs were only available for approximately 20 of the 40 years. Fortunately, former editors also recognized the need to monitor the preference of readers. Their records, combined with the available statistics, permitted the staff to formulate an ordinal list. Again, however, the plan to publish the ten most favored fell prey to reality. As we reviewed the manuscripts, it became evident that there were far more than ten deserving works. The ten rapidly evolved to twelve, soon blossoming into fifteen, and finally resulted in seventeen articles representing forty years of intellectual accomplishment. It is worthy to note that those seventeen articles were lovingly culled from more than seventy manuscripts that were almost indistinguishable in terms of reader appreciation.

In the process of editing the manuscripts for publication, a bittersweet sense of nostalgia rapidly came to dominate the entire process. Everyone associated with the project gained a new appreciation for the intellectual investment and sense of service demonstrated by the authors. As General Eckhardt (USAWC Commandant in 1971) so eloquently delineates in his introduction of the journal to the world, "Parameters will be associated with the principles of the farsighted individual to whom the first issue is dedicated, Elihu Root." Certainly, the articles that follow are reflective of that initial charter. From General Bradley's insightful analysis of "Leadership" to Secretary Gates's "Reflections on Leadership," authors have attempted to impart the tenets underpinning such diverse topics as national and military strategy, management, and ethics.

It was our intent to introduce this anniversary issue with the pithy quip, "Reflection is good for the soul." In researching the origin of that quote, however, we discovered that the actual quotation is, "Confession is good for the soul." Never wishing that such profound verbiage would go wanting, it is our sincere confession that we are extremely pleased and proud to provide our readers around the globe with this reflection on the last forty years of *Parameters*.

-RHT □

# **PARAMETERS**

Vol. XXXX, No. 4	Winter 2010-11
Leadership	6
General of the Army Omar N. Bradley  Leadership involves a constant interplay between the leader and the le	ed.
Generalship Barbara W. Tuchman	13
How does the role of Army leadership change when it becomes an instr policy?	rument of state
The All-Volunteer Military: Calling, Profession, or Occupation?  Charles C. Moskos Jr.  Three models of the emerging military are presented from a sociological	al perspective.
Vietnam Postmortem: A Senseless Strategy  John M. Collins  Analysis of how the US lost a won war by relying on physical strength instead of strategy.	32
Development of a Coherent American Strategy  Andrew J. Goodpaster  Is our nation willing and able to fashion and maintain security and a st	40 table peace?
Lessons of History and Lessons of Vietnam  David H. Petraeus  A discussion on how the lessons of historical conflicts such as Vietnam teach but must also be used with discretion and analysis.	48 may be used to
Soldiers, Scholars, and the Media Sam C. Sarkesian Why is there a distance between the media elite and the military profess	62 sion?
For the Joint Specialist: Five Steep Hills to Climb William E. DePuy Opportunities are offered to improve innovation for the joint specialist.	72
What's the Matter with Being a Strategist?  John R. Galvin  The issue of building and becoming a strategist in uniform is reviewed.	82
Eisenhower's Generalship Stephen E. Ambrose General Eisenhower exercised leadership and learned lessons from mis	90 stakes.
Deterrence Resurrected: Revisiting Some Fundamentals  Colin S. Gray  A commentary to help people think about deterrence and associated arg	99 guments.

The Origins of the American Military Coup of 2012	107
Charles J. Dunlap Jr.	
This article is an imaginary trip to a future America where the Army's mission has dramatically changed.	
Constant Conflict	126
Ralph Peters	
A prescient article about a clash of cultures and information warfare fought with infantry in a new American century.	
Military Leadership into the 21st Century: Another "Bridge Too Far?" Walter F. Ulmer Jr.	135
How can the US armed forces sustain excellence when soldiers are deployed in a warrange of activities from fighting fires to operating medical clinics?	vide
Caution: Children at War	156
P. W. Singer	
What happens if US forces are challenged in future interventions and peacekeeping missions by child soldiers?	,
Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?	173
Aaron Belkin	
An examination of four cases of foreign experiences in lifting bans on homosexual personnel.	
Reflections on Leadership	184
Robert Gates	
Three principles of war for military leaders to follow when meeting challenges in to years ahead.	he
DEPARTMENTS	
From the Editor	3
From the Commandant	4
Off the Press	192
Article Index, Vol. XXXX, 2010	195
From the Archives inside back co	over

Parameters, a refereed journal of ideas and issues, provides a forum for the expression of mature thought on the art and science of land warfare, joint and combined matters, national and international security affairs, military strategy, military leadership and management, military history, ethics, and other topics of significant and current interest to the US Army and Department of Defense. It serves as a vehicle for continuing the education and professional development of US Army War College graduates and other senior military officers, as well as members of government and academia concerned with national security affairs.

## Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?

#### AARON BELKIN

© 2003 Aaron Belkin

This article was first published in the Summer 2003 issue of Parameters.

Ten years ago, President Bill Clinton, the US Congress, and much of the nation were swept up in a monumental debate on whether or not acknowledged gays and lesbians would be allowed to serve in the US military. Having promised in his campaign to extend this civil right to gays and lesbians, Clinton faced a difficult challenge when he attempted to fulfill his pledge, opposed as he was by the Joint Chiefs of Staff and prominent members of Congress, like Senator Sam Nunn. In spite of their opposition, Clinton pressed on, and on 29 January 1993, he suspended the former policy that banned gay and lesbian personnel from service outright. Initiated by President Carter and implemented by President Reagan, this policy had been under attack by gay and lesbian military personnel since its inception as discriminatory, and Clinton intended to formulate a new policy that would be more tolerant of sexual minorities in the US military and preserve military effectiveness.

Over the next six months, Congress held numerous hearings on this issue and ultimately included a new policy on homosexual soldiers in the 1994 National Defense Authorization Act, commonly referred to as "Don't Ask, Don't Tell." Billed by many as a compromise, "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" has been the subject of much criticism by both experts and activists, who view it as an imperfect solution to the problem it tried to solve ten years ago. In many ways, it was a politically expedient policy that pleased no one, and on its ten-year anniversary, perhaps it deserves to be revisited and evaluated in light of the impressive amount of evidence that scholars and experts have gathered about this issue in the interim.

According to "Don't Ask, Don't Tell," known homosexuals are not allowed to serve in the US armed forces. Unlike the previous policy, "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" does not allow the military to ask enlistees if they are gay, but similar to its predecessor, it does stipulate that service members who disclose

Aaron Belkin is Assistant Professor of Political Science and Director of the Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military at the University of California, Santa Barbara. He is the author of numerous studies on sexual orientation and unit cohesion and coeditor, with Geoffrey Bateman, of the new book Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Debating the Gay Ban in the U.S. Military.

that they are homosexual are subject to dismissal. The official justification for the current policy is the unit cohesion rationale, which states that military performance would decline if known gay and lesbian soldiers were permitted to serve in uniform.<sup>5</sup> While scholars and experts continue to disagree whether lifting the ban would undermine military performance in the United States, evidence from studies on foreign militaries on this question suggests that lifting bans on homosexual personnel does not threaten unit cohesion or undermine military effectiveness. As imperfect an analogy as these countries' experience may be to the United States, they serve as the best possible vantage point from which to evaluate the viability and necessity of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell."

Currently, 24 nations allow gays and lesbians to serve in their armed forces, and only a few NATO members continue to fire homosexual soldiers. Despite the growing number of countries that have decided to allow gays and lesbians to serve in uniform, however, there has been little in-depth analysis of whether the lifting of a gay ban influences military performance. Even the best and most recent case studies of foreign countries are based on little evidence. Most were written in the immediate aftermath of a decision to lift a gay ban without waiting for evidence on the effects of the new policy to accumulate.

The lack of in-depth analysis of foreign experiences in lifting bans on homosexual personnel prompted the Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military (CSSMM) to examine four cases in detail: Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain. 6 CSSMM researchers focused on these countries because all four lifted their gay bans despite opposition from the military services; because the United States, Australia, Canada, and Britain share important cultural traditions; because the Israel Defense Forces are among the most combat-tested militaries in the world; and because prior to lifting its ban, Britain's policy was often cited as support for those opposed to allowing homosexual personnel to serve openly in the United States. To prepare the case studies, every identifiable pro-gay and anti-gay expert on the policy change in each country was interviewed, including officers and enlisted personnel, ministry representatives, academics, veterans, politicians, and nongovernmental observers. During each interview, experts were asked to recommend additional contacts, all of whom were contacted. By the end of our research, 104 experts were interviewed and 622 documents and articles were examined. Although it is possible that additional data exist, CSSMM believes that the findings reflect a comprehensive appraisal of all relevant evidence.

#### Lessons from Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain

Each of the four countries studied reversed its gay ban for different reasons. In Canada, federal courts forced the armed forces to lift the ban in October 1992, ruling that military policy violated Canada's Charter of Rights and Freedoms. In Australia, the liberal government of Prime Minister Paul Keating voted to lift the ban in November 1992 as the country was integrating a number of international human rights conventions into its domestic laws and codes. In Israel, the military lifted its ban in June 1993 after dramatic Knesset hearings prompted a public outcry against the armed forces' exclusion of gay and lesbian soldiers. And in Britain, in September 1999, the European Court of

Human Rights ruled that Britain's gay ban violated the right to privacy guaranteed in the European Convention on Human Rights, and London reacted by lifting the ban in January 2000. Despite the different routes that led to the policy change in each country, the lessons drawn from each case were the same.

#### No Impact

Not a single one of the 104 experts interviewed believed that the Australian, Canadian, Israeli, or British decisions to lift their gay bans undermined military performance, readiness, or cohesion, led to increased difficulties in recruiting or retention, or increased the rate of HIV infection among the troops.

In a 1985 survey of 6,500 male soldiers, the Canadian Department of National Defence found that 62 percent of male service members would refuse to share showers, undress, or sleep in the same room as a gay soldier, and that 45 percent would refuse to work with gays. A 1996 survey of 13,500 British service members reported that more than two-thirds of male respondents would not willingly serve in the military if gays and lesbians were allowed to serve. Yet when Canada and Britain subsequently lifted their gay bans, these dire predictions were not confirmed.

In Australia, Commodore R. W. Gates, whose rank is equivalent to a one-star admiral, remarked that the lifting of the ban was "an absolute non-event." Professor Hugh Smith, a leading academic expert on homosexuality in the Australian military, observed that when the government ordered the military to lift the ban, some officers said, "Over my dead body; if this happens I'll resign." However, Smith said that there were no such departures and that the change was accepted in "true military tradition." Bronwen Grey, an official in the Australian Defence Ministry, reported, "There was no increase in complaints about gay people or by gay people. There was no known increase in fights, on a ship, or in Army units. . . . The recruitment figures didn't alter."

In Canada, Steve Leveque, a civilian official in the Department of National Defence, commented that including gays and lesbians in the Canadian Forces is "not that big a deal for us. . . . On a day-to-day basis, there probably hasn't been much of a change." A 1995 internal report from the Canadian government on the lifting of the ban concluded, "Despite all the anxiety that existed through the late 80s into the early 90s about the change in policy, here's what the indicators show—no effect."

In Israel, Stuart Cohen, a professor at the Center for Strategic Studies who is recognized as a leading expert on the Israel Defense Forces, remarked, "As far as I have been able to tell, homosexuals do not constitute an issue [with respect to] unit cohesion in the IDF. In fact, the entire subject is very marginal indeed as far as this military is concerned." Reuven Gal, the director of the Israeli Institute for Military Studies, wrote, "According to military reports, [homosexuals'] presence, whether openly or clandestinely, has not impaired the morale, cohesion, readiness, or security of any unit." 13

An internal government report that appraised the British change in policy characterized it as a "solid achievement . . . with fewer problems than might have been expected." The assistant chief of the navy staff, Rear-Admiral

James Burnell-Nugent, concurred: "Although some did not welcome the change in policy, it has not caused any degree of difficulty." Overall, the report suggests that "there has been a marked lack of reaction" to the issue of including homosexual personnel in the British armed services. 16

These reactions were typical of the comments made during the interviews with politicians, academic experts, non-profit observers, ministry officials, veterans, active-duty officers, and enlisted soldiers. Even the leading opponents of allowing gays into the military concluded that the lifting of the bans did not damage the armed forces. In Australia, for example, spokesmen for the Returned and Services League, the country's largest veterans' group, had previously said that lifting the gay ban would jeopardize morale and military performance. Eight years after Australia's 1992 decision to lift its ban, however, the President of the Returned and Services League, Major General Peter Philips, stated that gays in the military have "not been a significant public issue. The Defence Forces have not had a lot of difficulty in this area." In addition, our review of 622 documents and articles revealed no evidence that the lifting of the gay bans undermined military performance, led to difficulties in recruiting or retention, or increased the rate of HIV infection.

#### Equal Standards and an Emphasis on Conduct

Military leaders of all four countries stressed their expectation of professional conduct from every service member regardless of sexual orientation or personal beliefs about homosexuality. And in each country military leaders issued regulations that held heterosexual and homosexual soldiers to the same standards. In Australia, for example, the 1992 Defence Instruction on Discrimination, Harassment, Sexual Offences, Fraternization and other Unacceptable Behavior referred to unacceptable conduct without making a distinction between homosexuality and heterosexuality. Rather than define unacceptable conduct in terms of sexual orientation, the instruction prohibited any sexual behavior that undermined the group or took advantage of subordinates.<sup>18</sup> As one Australian official said, "Our focus is on the work people do, and the way they do the work, and that applies to heterosexuals, bisexuals, and homosexuals."19 In each case, although many heterosexual soldiers continue to object to homosexuality, the military's emphasis on conduct and equal standards was sufficient for encouraging service members to work together as a team. As one Canadian military official reported, homosexuality is "a deeply moral issue and that is a real complication. . . . But our experience did not justify such apprehension. . . . Even though some have found it difficult, loyal members changed their behavior when the institution changed."<sup>20</sup>

While none of the four militaries studied attempts to force its service members to accept homosexuality, all four insist that soldiers refrain from abuse and harassment. In each case, the emphasis on conduct and equal standards seems to work. In Australia, for example, 25 out of 1,642 phone calls (1.52 percent) received on the Defence Ministry's sexual harassment hotline between 1997 and 2000 involved homosexuality.<sup>21</sup> In Canada, none of the 905 cases of sexual harassment that occurred in the three years after the ban was

lifted involved "gay-bashing" or the sexual orientation of one of the victims.<sup>22</sup> In Israel, the 35 experts, soldiers, and officers we interviewed were able to recall only a handful of cases involving harassment based on sexual orientation after the lifting of the gay ban.<sup>23</sup> In Britain, no military officials who were interviewed could think of a single case of gay-bashing or assault related to sexual orientation.<sup>24</sup>

#### No Mass "Coming Out of the Closet"

In each of the four cases, most homosexual soldiers did not reveal their sexual orientation to their peers after the lifting of the gay ban. Before the lifting of the ban, some gay and lesbian soldiers already were known by their peers to be homosexual. Immediately after the policy change, more revealed their sexual orientation, yet the vast majority chose not to do so. As time passed, small numbers of gay and lesbian soldiers disclosed their sexual orientation; even so, most still refrain from acknowledging their homosexuality.

In Australia, for example, a 1996 report noted that three years after the lifting of the ban, only 33 homosexual soldiers were willing to identify themselves to the authors of the study.<sup>25</sup> In Canada, the Department of National Defence received only 17 claims for medical, dental, and relocation benefits for homosexual partners in 1998, six years after Canada lifted its ban. <sup>26</sup> Given the military's own estimate that 3.5 percent of its personnel are gay or lesbian, the low figure suggests that service members may hesitate to out themselves by requesting benefits. The nine gay and lesbian service members from Canada who were interviewed all described their professional personas as relatively private and discrete. While many confide in their close friends and invite their partners to military functions, they nonetheless do not feel the need to out themselves in any formal way. One lesbian soldier said that in the Canadian military, "Gay people have never screamed to be really, really out. They just want to be really safe from not being fired."27 That being said, most of the currently serving members we spoke with believe that at least some members of their units know of their status as sexual minorities.

In Britain, military experts have observed a similar phenomenon in the British armed services. Since the lifting of the ban, most gay and lesbian soldiers have refrained from acknowledging their sexual orientation, reflecting their keen awareness of appropriate behavior in the military. As Professor Christopher Dandeker, Chair of the War Department at King's College, observed, "Most expect gay personnel to continue to be extremely discreet until attitudes within the services change further." 28

In Israel, most gay and lesbian soldiers kept their sexual orientation private before the lifting of the ban due to fears of official sanctions as well as ostracism from fellow soldiers. In 1993, Rafi Niv, a journalist who writes on gay issues, confirmed that "most gay soldiers I know are in the closet." As more gay Israelis have grown comfortable about expressing their orientation in recent years, however, greater openness has been found in the military as well. Danny Kaplan and Eyal Ben-Ari, for example, conducted in-depth interviews with 21 gay IDF combat soldiers and found that five were known to be homosexual by

at least one other member in their combat unit.<sup>30</sup> In 1999, one tank corps soldier reported, "In my basic training, people knew that I was gay and . . . there was one homophobe in my unit. . . . After that, I had nothing to be afraid of."<sup>31</sup> While no official statistics exist on the number of known gay and lesbian soldiers in the IDF today, most of the experts we interviewed indicated that some gay and lesbian soldiers are known by their peers to be homosexual, that the majority remain in the closet, and that there has been a growing openness in the military in recent years.

#### The Relevance of Foreign Militaries for the United States

Are the experiences of foreign militaries that lifted their gay bans relevant for American policy-makers? Experts who support the exclusion of homosexual soldiers from the US armed forces often claim that foreign military experiences are not applicable to the American case. They claim that homosexual soldiers receive special treatment in foreign militaries, that cultural differences distinguish the United States from foreign countries, and that no known gay and lesbian soldiers serve in foreign combat units. These claims are only partially accurate, and they do not invalidate the relevance of foreign experiences for US policy-makers.

Advocates of the ban claim that although many nations allow homosexuals to serve in the armed forces, gay and lesbian soldiers receive special treatment in foreign countries. They suggest that even if the decision to allow known homosexuals to serve does not harm the military, the special treatment that gays and lesbians receive can undermine cohesion, performance, readiness, and morale. During a program on National Public Radio, Professor Charles Moskos said, "All countries have some kind of de facto and many actually legal restrictions on homosexuals. . . . Even [in] the Netherlands, the most liberal you might say of all western societies, when they had conscription, if a gay said he could not serve because it would not make him feel comfortable living so closely with men, he was excluded from the draft." 32

None of the four militaries studied treats homosexuals and heterosexuals perfectly equally. Despite the lack of perfectly equal treatment, however, unequal treatment is rare, and most gay and lesbian soldiers are treated the same as their heterosexual peers most of the time. Most cases of unequal treatment consisted of local attempts to resolve problems flexibly. For example, some *heterosexual* soldiers in Israel are allowed to live off base or to change units if they are having trouble with their group, and some commanders allow heterosexual soldiers to shower privately. In other cases, unequal treatment consists of minor privileges accorded to heterosexuals, not special rights for gay and lesbian soldiers. Homosexual soldiers in the Australian and British militaries, for example, are not entitled to the same domestic partner benefits that heterosexuals receive. In Israel, the military offered survivor benefits to a same-sex partner for the first time in 1997, but the same-sex survivor received less compensation than heterosexual widows and widowers.

Most important, there is no evidence to show that differential treatment undermined performance, cohesion, readiness, or morale. Indeed, most of the 104 experts who confirmed that the decisions of Australia, Canada, Israel, and

Britain to lift their gay bans did not undermine performance also confirmed that the treatment of gays and lesbians has not been perfectly equitable in all cases. Despite their awareness that treatment has not been perfectly equitable at all times, however, all the experts agreed that lifting the gay bans did not undermine military effectiveness.

Some US experts who support the gay ban claim that important cultural differences distinguish the United States from other countries that allow known homosexuals to serve. More specifically, they argue that unlike most other countries, the United States is home to powerful gay rights groups as well as large and highly organized conservative organizations. While no two societies are the same, the United States, Australia, Canada, and Britain share many cultural traditions, and gay rights issues are highly polarized in all four countries. In addition, Australian, Canadian, Israeli, and British cultures are rather homophobic, even though all four countries offer more legal protections to gays and lesbians than the United States. Just as Australian, Canadian, Israeli, and British cultures are not overwhelmingly tolerant of gays and lesbians, American culture is not completely intolerant. For example, recent Gallup polls show that 72 percent of Americans believe that gays should be allowed to serve in the military and that 56 percent of Americans believe that open gays should be allowed to serve.<sup>35</sup> Advocates of the gay ban who use cultural arguments to justify their position should do a better job of explaining why the cultural factors that distinguish the United States from the 24 nations that allow homosexuals to serve render our military uniquely incapable of integration.

More significantly, tolerant national climates are not necessary for maintaining cohesion, readiness, morale, and performance after the integration of a minority group into the military. It would not be possible for the numerous American police and fire departments that include known homosexuals to continue to function smoothly if a fully tolerant national climate were necessary for the maintenance of organizational effectiveness. When President Harry Truman ordered the US military to allow African American soldiers to serve on an equal basis, 63 percent of the American public opposed integration. Without equating the experiences of sexual and racial minorities, the racial example shows that tolerant cultural climates are not necessary for maintaining combat effectiveness when minority groups are integrated into the armed forces.

Finally, supporters of the gay ban claim that no known gay and lesbian soldiers serve in foreign combat units, yet the findings from the CSSMM studies suggest that this argument is incorrect. Although the vast majority of gay combat soldiers in Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain do not acknowledge their sexual orientation to peers, some known gays serve in combat units. In Australia, for example, an openly gay squadron leader, Michael Seah, said that he served actively in what is widely considered to be one of Australia's most combat-like and successful deployments in recent years—the United Nations peacekeeping operation in East Timor.<sup>37</sup> Another gay soldier commented, "Looking at the current operation in East Timor, I've got a number of gay and lesbian friends in an operational situation. I have served in Bougainville, and there is no problem." <sup>38</sup>

In 2000, a colleague and I administered a survey to 194 combat soldiers in the Israel Defense Forces that included the following question: "Do you know (or have known in the past) a homosexual or lesbian soldier in your unit"?<sup>39</sup> We found that 21.6 percent of respondents knew a gay peer in their unit, and an additional 19.6 percent indicated they may have known a gay peer in their unit. The important point is that even in combat units with known gay soldiers, we found no evidence of deterioration in cohesion, performance, readiness, or morale. Generals, ministry officials, scholars, and NGO observers all have said that their presence has not eroded military effectiveness.

Experts who use the low number of open gay combat troops in overseas militaries to underscore the irrelevance of foreign experiences believe that if the American ban is lifted, many gays and lesbians will reveal their sexual orientation. This belief is premised on the flawed assumption that culture and identity politics are the driving forces behind gay soldiers' decisions to disclose their homosexuality. What the evidence shows is that personal safety plays a much more powerful role than culture in the decision of whether or not to reveal sexual orientation. For example, a University of Chicago study of American police departments that allow open homosexuals to serve identified seven known gays in the Chicago Police Department and approximately one hundred in the New York Police Department. 40 If American culture and identity politics were the driving forces behind decisions to reveal homosexuality, then there would be a large number of open gays in all American police and fire departments that allow homosexuals to serve. As Dr. Paul Koegel of the RAND Corporation explains, however, "Perhaps one of the most salient factors that influences whether homosexual police officers or firefighters make their sexual orientation known to their departments is their perception of the climate. . . . [T]he more hostile the environment, the less likely it was that people publicly acknowledged their homosexuality."41

Since safety varies from organization to organization depending on whether or not leaders express clear support for integration, the number of open gays varies as well. As a result, Dr. Laura Miller, previously on the faculty of the UCLA Sociology Department and now with the RAND Corporation, argues that similar to the experiences of foreign militaries that lifted their bans, most homosexual American soldiers will not disclose their sexual orientation if the United States changes its policy unless and until it is safe to do so.<sup>42</sup>

#### Base Policy on Evidence, Not Anecdotes

Defenders of "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" commonly offer two types of evidence to show that known gays and lesbians undermine military performance.

First, advocates of the ban point to anecdotes that involve gay misconduct. During his testimony before the Senate Armed Services Committee in 1993, for example, General Norman Schwarzkopf said, "I am aware of instances where heterosexuals have been solicited to commit homosexual acts, and, even more traumatic emotionally, physically coerced to engage in such acts." Second, supporters of the ban point to numerous statistical surveys showing that heterosexual soldiers do not like gay soldiers. When asked during a debate on National Public Radio to provide hard evidence showing that open gays

and lesbians disrupt the military, Professor Moskos said, "If you want data, we have survey data on this question and there is . . . a vehement opposition by the majority of the men. If that isn't data, I don't know what is." <sup>44</sup>

Neither type of evidence shows that gays and lesbians undermine military performance. Anecdotal evidence can be used to prove almost any point by selecting stories that support a particular point of view. For example, it would be easy to blame left-handed people for undermining military performance by presenting ten anecdotes in which left-handed service members engaged in misconduct. Indeed, this stacking of the deck is precisely the strategy that former Senate Armed Services Committee Chairman Sam Nunn used during the 1993 hearings on gays in the military. When Nunn learned that the testimony of retired Army Colonel Lucian K. Truscott III would include accounts of open gay soldiers who had served with distinction, Nunn deleted Truscott from the witness list. Anecdotes do not serve as evidence if they are chosen to reflect only one side of the story.

Just as anecdotal evidence does not prove that gay and lesbian soldiers undermine military performance, survey results are equally unconvincing. While surveys certainly show that heterosexual soldiers do not like gays and lesbians, dislike has no necessary impact on organizational performance. Hundreds of studies of military units, sports teams, and corporate organizations, summarized by Professor Elizabeth Kier in the journal *International Security*, indicate that whether group members like each other has no bearing on how well organizations perform. The overwhelming scholarly consensus is that the quality of group performance depends on whether group members are committed to the same goals, not whether they like each other. In the 29 years since the Dutch military lifted its gay ban in 1974, no study has shown that any of the 24 nations that allow homosexual soldiers to serve in uniform has suffered a decline in performance.

For many years, advocates of the Pentagon's policy cited British arguments for excluding homosexual soldiers to justify their own position. Numerous British officers and Defence Ministry representatives claimed in public that the military would suffer if Britain lifted its ban. Yet as discussed above, when Britain ended its ban in 2000, the change in policy generated few difficulties and has continued to pose little problem. Given the US military's use of the British example to support its opposition to allowing gays and lesbians to serve openly, the military undermines its credibility by ceasing to cite Britain when the anecdote no longer conforms to the argument the United States wishes to make.

While no single case is decisive, the combined evidence from the 24 countries that allow gays and lesbians to serve shows that if the United States lifts its ban, American military performance will not decline. As was the case in Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain, American military leaders can preserve military effectiveness after they lift the ban by holding all soldiers to the same professional standards and by insisting that regardless of personal beliefs about homosexuality, they expect professional conduct from all service members. As Dr. Nathaniel Frank wrote in the *Washington Post*, "Certainly the United States has more international obligations than other countries do. But the question is not how similar our missions are to those of other nations but

whether the United States is any less capable than other nations of integrating gays into its military."47

Perhaps it is time for the Administration, the Congress, and the Pentagon to reconsider the evidence that is used to justify the gay ban. Or, if political and military leaders remain unwilling to join most of the rest of NATO, they should at least have the integrity to admit that current American policy is based on prejudice, not on military necessity.

#### **N**otes

- 1. Randy Shilts, Conduct Unbecoming: Gays and Lesbians in the U.S. Military (New York: St. Martin's Press, 1993).
- 2. "The President's News Conference" and "Memorandum on Ending Discrimination in the Armed Forces," *Weekly Comp. Pres. Doc.*, 29 January 1993, pp. 108-12.
- 3. "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces," Hearings before the Committee on Armed Services, US Senate, 103d Cong., 2d sess. (1993) (29, 31 March; 29 April; 7, 10, 11 May; 20, 21, 22 July hearings); US Code 654, Public Law 103-160, 30 November 1993, 107 Stat. 1671.
- 4. Janet E. Halley, *Don't: A Reader's Guide to the Military's Anti-Gay Policy* (Durham, N.C.: Duke Univ. Press, 1999).
- 5. US Code 654, Public Law 103-160, 30 November 1993, 107 Stat. 1671. Another justification for the "Don't Ask, Don't Tell" policy is the privacy rationale, the argument that lifting the ban would undermine heterosexual privacy in military barracks and showers. For a critique of the privacy rationale, see Aaron Belkin and Melissa Sheridan Embser-Herbert, "A Modest Proposal: Privacy as a Flawed Rationale for the Exclusion of Gays and Lesbians from the U.S. Military," *International Security*, 27 (Fall 2002), 178-97.
- 6. Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "Effects of the 1992 Lifting of Restrictions on Gay and Lesbian Service in the Canadian Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, Calif.: The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military [CSSMM], 2000); Aaron Belkin and Melissa Levitt, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Israeli Defense Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (CSSMM, 2000); Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (CSSMM, 2000); Aaron Belkin and R. L. Evans, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (CSSMM, 2000); all of these studies are available at www. gaymilitary.ucsb.edu/Publications/PublicationsHome.htm.
  - 7. Interview with Commodore R. W. Gates, Royal Australian Navy, 13 September 2000.
- 8. Interview with Hugh Smith, Associate Professor, School of Politics, University of New South Wales, Australian Defence Force Academy, Canberra, Australia, 20 August 2000.
  - 9. Interview with Bronwen Grey, Director, Defence Equity Organisation, 17 August 2000. 10. Personal communication with Steve Leveque, Executive Directorate on Conflict Resolution,
- 10. Personal communication with Steve Leveque, Executive Directorate on Conflict Resolution, Canadian Forces, 4 February 2000.
- 11. Personal communication with Karol Wenek, Directorate of Policy Analysis and Development, Canadian Forces, 20 January 2000.
- 12. Personal communication with Stuart Cohen, Professor of Political Studies and Senior Research Fellow, Center for Strategic Studies, Bar-Ilan University, Israel, 10 April 2000.
- 13. Reuven Gal, "Gays in the Military: Policy and Practice in the Israeli Defense Forces," in *Gays and Lesbians in the Military: Issues, Concerns, and Contrasts*, ed. W. J. Scott and S. C. Stanley (New York: Aldine de Gruyter: 1994), p. 188.

  14. Ministry of Defence, "A Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality," 31 October
- Ministry of Defence, "A Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality," 31 October 2000, p. 2.
- 15. Michael Patterson, "Gays in the Navy 'Cause Fewer Waves than Wrens," *Daily Telegraph* (London), 1 September 2000.
- 16. Ministry of Defence, "A Review of the Armed Forces Policy on Homosexuality," 31 October 2000, p. 2.
- 17. Interview with Major General Peter Philips, ret., President, Returned and Services League, 8 August 2000.
- 18. Hugh Smith, "The Dynamics of Social Change and the Australian Defence Force," *Armed Forces & Society*, 21(Summer 1995), 531-51.
  - 19. Interview with Bronwen Grey, Director, Defence Equity Organisation, 17 August 2000.
- 20. Personal communication with Captain D. S. MacKay, Directorate of Military Gender Integration and Employment Equity, Canadian Forces, 18 January and 28 February 2000.

- 21. Belkin and McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian
- Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 18.

  22. Belkin and McNichol, "Effects of the 1992 Lifting of Restrictions on Gay and Lesbian Service in the Canadian Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 23.
- 23. Belkin and Levitt, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Israeli Defense Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 3.

  24. Belkin and Evans, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed
- Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 40.
  25. Belkin and McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 15.
  - 26. "Few Soldiers Claiming Same-Sex Benefits," The Edmonton Sun, 12 April 1999, p. 13.
  - 27. Interview with Michelle Douglas, former lieutenant, Canadian Forces, 23 January 2000.
- 28. Personal communication with Christopher Dandeker, Chair of War Department, King's College, London, 20 September 2000.
- 29. Clyde Haberman, "Homosexuals in Israeli Army: No Official Discrimination, But Keep It Secret," The New York Times, 21 February 1993, p. 14.
- 30. Danny Kaplan and Eyal Ben-Ari, "Brothers and Others in Arms: Managing Gay Identity in Combat Units of the Israeli Army," *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 29 (August 2000),
- 31. Ma'ayan Zigdon, "Coming out of the Kitbag," Ba'machne, 22 October 1999, p. 22 (in Hebrew).
  - 32. "The Connection," National Public Radio, 20 December 1999, 49 minutes.
- 33. Belkin and McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence," pp. 35-36; Belkin and Evans, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed Forces: Appraising the Evidence," p. 52.
- 34. Lee Walzer, Between Sodom and Eden: A Gay Journey Through Today's Changing Israel (New York: Columbia Univ. Press, 1999).
- 35. Frank Newport, "In-Depth Analyses: Homosexuality," Gallup Poll News Service, September 2002, http://www.gallup.com/poll/analysis/ia020911v.asp; Laura Miller and John Allen Williams, "Do Military Policies on Gender and Sexuality Undermine Combat Effectiveness?" in Soldiers and Civilians, ed. Peter Feaver and Richard Kohn (Cambridge, Mass: MIT Press, 2001), pp. 386-429.
- 36. Elizabeth Kier, "Rights and Fights: Sexual Orientation and Military Effectiveness," International Security, 24 (Summer 1999), 194-201.
- 37. Interview with Squadron Leader Michael Seah, Senior Medical Officer, RAAF Base Pearce, 13 September 2000.
  - 38. Interview with Sergeant Scott McClennan, Medical Corps, 31 August 2000.
  - 39. For details, contact Aaron Belkin.
- 40. Paul Koegler, "Lessons Learned from the Experiences of Domestic Police and Fire Departments," in Out in Force: Sexuality and the Military, ed. Gregory M. Herek, Jared B. Jobe, and Ralph M. Carney (Chicago: Univ. of Chicago Press, 1996), p. 137.
  - 41. Ibid., p. 138.
- 42. Personal communication with Laura Miller, social scientist at the RAND Corporation, 9 December 2000.
- 43. "Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces," Hearings before the Committee on Armed Services, US Senate, 103d Cong., 2d sess. (1993), (29, 31 March; 29 April; 7, 10, 11 May; 20, 21, 22 July hearings).
  - 44. "The Connection," National Public Radio, 20 December 1999, 49 minutes.
  - 45. Personal communication with Colonel Lucian Truscott, USA Ret., 30 November 1999.
- 46. Elizabeth Kier, "Homosexuals in the U.S. Military: Open Integration and Combat Effectiveness," International Security, 23 (Fall 1998), 5-39.
- 47. Nathaniel Frank, "Real Evidence on Gays in the Military," The Washington Post, 20 November 2002.

From Parameters, Summer 2004, pp. 121-37.

Legitimate Debate, or Gay Propaganda?

#### To the Editor:

In an interview provided by a gay activist group, the Servicemembers Legal Defense Network (SLDN), Aaron Belkin said he was surprised when *Parameters* elected to publish his article "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" (Summer 2003). I was surprised too—surprised that the Army War College's respected journal would serve as a platform for a homosexual activist group spreading pure propaganda poorly disguised as legitimate research.

In his article, Belkin argued that our government and military should "have the integrity to admit that current American policy is based on prejudice, not on military necessity." As proof, he cited several studies conducted by an organization he leads, the Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military (CSSMM). I hadn't heard of it, so I looked it up (I wonder if *Parameters* did). At its website, one recognizes that CSSMM is a political action group, not an independent research organization. In the *Gay People's Chronicle*, Belkin explains that CSSMM was founded in 1998 to combat claims that support the US ban on gays in the military and "for the purpose of defeating the Colin Powells of the world the next time the issue is brought before Congress." Do Belkin's statements suggest his research will be unbiased?

Belkin states that in case studies on homosexual military integration in Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain, his organization interviewed "every identifiable progay and anti-gay expert . . . in each country. . . including officers and enlisted personnel, ministry representatives, academics, veterans, politicians, and nongovernmental observers." Surprisingly, according to his "research," only 104 "experts" exist in these four countries and various fields. Even more surprising, apparently none of these experts, including the anti-gay ones, had an opinion in support of the gay ban worthy to be included in his "findings." <sup>5</sup>

One of Belkin's key arguments is that Don't Ask, Don't Tell (DADT) is based on anecdotes and misleading surveys instead of quantitative evidence. Belkin explained in other interviews: "There are two forms of data that Moskos [Professor Charles Moskos, author of DADT] and the right wing use to lie to Congress. One is that they use anecdotes, not evidence. Anecdotes can be used to show whatever you want as long as you pick the right anecdotes. . . . [And] they use statistical surveys of straight soldiers showing that they have a dislike of gay

soldiers, which they translate into unit cohesion falling apart."<sup>6</sup> . . . "The generals lied to Congress in 1993 about unit cohesion."<sup>7</sup>

Yet Belkin's article is entirely anecdotal. It is nothing more than selected quotes from supposed experts who claim that homosexual integration has had no impact on unit cohesion or military readiness. A quick review of the author's endnotes, cross-checked with an internet search, reveals the questionable credentials and political leanings of most of these experts. At one point, Belkin refers to a 1995 Canadian government report which supposedly indicates that lifting the ban on gays in the military had "no effect." However, his endnote does not cite the report but a "personal communication with Karol Wenek."

While Belkin condemns statistical surveys presented to Congress to support DADT, he has no problem arguing his case with a survey that he administered with a colleague to 194 combat soldiers. Belkin also claims that his political action group reviewed 622 documents and articles which "revealed no evidence that the lifting of the gay bans undermined military performance, led to difficulties in recruiting or retention, or increased the rate of HIV infection." However, he fails to identify any of these documents and offers no specific data to back his claim. The data concerning HIV would be especially interesting considering that Britain did not lift its ban until 2000 and, unlike the United States, does not positively screen for HIV annually.

Belkin fails to offer any genuine evidence or quantitative data to support his claims because the data clearly support the military's position that lifting the ban on homosexuality would significantly detract from combat readiness. Regardless of how one feels about the associated moral issues, the fact is that homosexuality involves an unhealthy, high-risk lifestyle that would potentially overwhelm the military's limited healthcare system.

According to an Army survey, 80 percent of soldiers who tested positive for HIV admitted to contracting the virus through homosexual contact, and the actual percentage may be higher. According to the Centers for Disease Control (CDC), homosexual men are a thousand times more likely to contract AIDS than the general male heterosexual population. According to the carrier rate of hepatitis B among homosexuals is 20 to 50 times that of the general public. An astounding 4,000 percent for those engaging in homosexual intercourse and doubles again for those who are HIV positive. An estimated 30 percent of all 20-year-old homosexual men will be HIV positive or dead by the age of 30. Levidence also shows that the spread of sexually-transmitted diseases within the homosexual community is growing. The CDC says cases of HIV among gay and bisexual men have risen nearly 18 percent over the last three years. Clearly, it is not in the best interest of the military to end its ban on homosexuality.

Belkin, his organization, and others like it are not really interested in a genuine study on the impact of homosexuality within the military, they are engaged in an intense information campaign to market, normalize, and legitimize the homosexual political agenda. This strategy, commonly referred to as "conversion," involves flooding the marketplace of ideas with carefully crafted rhetoric to shape what society thinks. *Parameters* has helped Belkin legitimize his propaganda. According to the SLDN, Belkin touts that "he hasn't gotten any negative reaction to his piece in the journal, which goes out to about 13,000 senior military leaders and political leaders, and that he has received positive letters from gay officers who were cheered by the result of his work." <sup>16</sup> The implication is that his arguments have proven irrefutable by military leaders.

According to SLDN, gay activists chose 2003 "to start a campaign against DADT." They realize that future decisions concerning gays in the military will be based on politics and emotion rather than facts. The 1974 decision of the American Psychiatric Association (APA) to remove homosexuality as a pathological psychiatric condition from the Diagnostic Statistical Manual was not based on new scientific findings but was the result of gay activism. As stated by gay-activist researcher Simon Levay, "Gay activism was clearly the force that propelled the APA to declassify homosexuality." <sup>18</sup>

It was political action, not military necessity, which led to Don't Ask, Don't Tell in 1993 when President Clinton fulfilled his campaign promise to the homosexual lobby, which had contributed more than \$3 million to his campaign. As Belkin points out in his article, Australia, Canada, Israel, and Britain lifted their gay bans, despite opposition from their military services, due to political action. Today, many religious organizations are reversing their historic positions on homosexuality not due to divine revelation but rather due to gay activism. It's a battle for ideas, and while Belkin's CSSMM offers \$350 grants to faculty who are willing to promote the homosexual agenda in their syllabi, \*I Parameters\* is willing to do it for free. Disappointing.

#### NOTES

- 1. Leah Etling, "Don't Ask Don't Tell: Attitudes Shifting on Gays in the Military," *Santa Barbara News-Press*, 19 July 2003; The Servicemembers Legal Defense Fund, Press Room, http://www.sldn.org/templates/press/record.html?record=1034.
- 2. Aaron Belkin, "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Is the Gay Ban Based on Military Necessity?" *Parameters*, 33 (Summer 2003), 118.
- 3. Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military (CSSMM), http://www.gaymilitary.ucsb.edu.
- 4. Eric Resnick, "Israeli Military Not Affected By Open Policy, Study Says," 7 July 2000, *Gay People's Chronicle*, gaypeopleschronicle.com/stories/00jul7.htm.
- 5. Belkin, pp. 109-10.
- 6. Etling.
- 7. Resnick.
- 8. Belkin, pp. 111, 118.
- 9. Ibid., p. 115.
- 10. Ibid., p. 111.
- 11. D. J. Pollock, "US Department of Defense Policy on Homosexuality in the Armed Forces: Military Necessity or Unfair Discrimination?" MMS thesis (Quantico, Va.: Marine Corps Command and Staff College, 1993).

- 12. US Department of Health and Human Services, Centers for Disease Control, National Center for Infectious Diseases, Division of HIV/AIDS, *The HIV/AIDS Surveillance Report*, December 2001.
- 13. Barney R. Barendse, "Health Risk of Homosexual Lifestyle in the Military," MMS thesis (Quantico, Va.: Marine Corps Command and Staff College, 1993).
- 14. Focus on the Family, CitizenLink, "Straight Answers: Exposing the Myths and Facts about Homosexuality,"

http://www.family.org/cforum/fosi/homosexuality/maf/a0028248.cfm.

- 15. Ed Vitaglian, "Sexual Suicide," American Family Association Journal, September 2003.
- 16. Etling.
- 17. Ibid.
- 18. A. Dean Byrd, et al., "The Innate-Immutable Argument Finds No Basis in Science," National Association for Research and Therapy of Homosexuals (NARTH), http://www.narth.com/docs/innate.html.
- 19. Steven C. Shultis, "The Corps and the Homosexual: A Time for Campaigning and Moral Courage," MMS thesis (Quantico, Va.: Marine Corps Command and Staff College, 1993).
- 20. Belkin, p. 109.
- 21. See the CSSMM website "Fellowship" link.

Major Joseph A. Craft, USMC Quantico, Virginia

#### To the Editor:

Major Craft frames my research as propaganda and implies that anyone who agrees with me is being manipulated by the gay lobby. Even if this were true, Craft does not show that lifting the gay ban would undermine readiness. And, when one realizes that Craft's accusations about my scholarship are, at best, without merit, his failure to engage in honest debate becomes even more apparent. To save space, the editors asked me not to use footnotes, but I have posted documentation for this reply at www.gaymilitary.ucsb.edu.

Craft asserts that "lifting the ban on homosexuality would significantly detract from combat readiness." But why, if allowing gays and lesbians to serve openly undermines readiness, hasn't anyone been able to identify a single military whose effectiveness deteriorated after the elimination of a ban?¹ To the contrary, U.S. officials praise the performance of Britain and other coalition partners. Scholars at RAND and PERSEREC have concluded that eliminating the ban would not undermine readiness.² Admiral John Hutson, former Navy JAG, says that the ban is a failed policy that undermines the military, and General Wesley Clark says the ban does not work.³ During the first Gulf War, the ban was suspended via stop-loss order without any apparent impact on readiness.⁴ Military leaders know that gays don't undermine readiness, or they would never suspend the ban during war.

Craft claims that because gay service members are likely to contract HIV and other STDs, lifting the ban would "overwhelm the military's limited health care

system." But many thousands of gays already serve without overwhelming the system, and lifting the ban will not increase their numbers significantly.<sup>5</sup> Currently, approximately 1,000 service members are HIV-positive (.07% of the force) and all personnel are screened for HIV prior to accession and frequently thereafter.<sup>6</sup> There is no evidence that the health care systems of any of the 24 foreign militaries that lifted their bans have been overwhelmed or that rates of HIV or other STDs increased as a result of integration.<sup>7</sup>

According to Craft, gays live "unhealthy, high-risk" lifestyles. But DoD reports that 41.8% of service members engage in binge drinking, 17.9% do not wear motorcycle helmets, and 57.9% of those who are unmarried and sexually active did not use condoms during their last sexual encounter, a troubling finding given our history in places like Olongapo.<sup>8</sup> Sound public policy would address risky behavior as a service-wide problem rather than singling out gays.

While Craft invents imagined costs he asserts would result from lifting the ban, even though no organizations that lifted bans experienced such problems, he ignores *actual* costs the Pentagon must pay to sustain DADT. These include wasted money and talent and embarrassing media coverage that sometimes puzzles the American public, 79% of which believes that gays should be allowed to serve openly according to a December, 2003 Gallup poll.<sup>9</sup>

As to Craft's charges that my methodology and evidence are flawed, respected, mainstream social scientists see things differently; my work on gays in the military appears in highly-regarded, peer-review journals such as *International Security* and *Armed Forces and Society* which are neither liberal nor pro-gay, and which do not publish research based on flimsy methodology or data.<sup>10</sup>

Craft questions a passage that says, "A 1995 internal report from the Canadian government on the lifting of the ban concluded, 'Despite all the anxiety that existed through the late 80s into the early 90s about the change in policy, here's what the indicators show – no effect.'" The supporting footnote cites a "Personal communication with Karol Wenek, Directorate of Policy Analysis and Development, Canadian Forces, 20 January, 2000." I cited Wenek rather than the document ("Briefing Note for Director of Public Policy," Ottawa, Canadian Forces, 25 August 1995), because the *Parameters* quote was Wenek's description of the report's conclusion. I am glad to share the report or connect interested scholars with Wenek.

My research for the *Parameters* article consisted of extensive literature reviews and interviews of officers and enlisted personnel, ministry representatives, academics, veterans, politicians, and nongovernmental observers (the latter group included activists). Craft questions my decision to interview activists, but consider how vigilantly women's groups monitor the U.S. military for trouble. My colleagues and I included activists among our interviewees because they are among the *most* likely to know whether integration caused problems in their countries.

Craft finds it "surprising [that] apparently none of the experts, including the anti-gay ones, had an opinion in support of the gay ban worthy to be included in [my] findings." But none reported that readiness suffered as a result of integration. Consider, for example, Professor Christopher Dandeker, former Chair of War Studies at Kings College London and perhaps the most distinguished scholar of the British military. In 1999, Dandeker wrote that if Britain lifted its ban, readiness would deteriorate. After British policy changed, Dandeker concluded that his prediction had been incorrect. <sup>12</sup> I am glad to help Craft or others contact our interviewees to verify our findings.

Craft claims I did not interview all possible experts, and says my article "fails to identify any...documents and offers no specific data." But *Parameters* does not allow authors to publish complete bibliographies. I invite anyone interested in my source lists to consult the extensive reference sections of studies listed in footnote 6 of the article.<sup>13</sup> As those studies explain in detail, my colleagues and I used standard social scientific practices to ensure that our search for documents and experts was thorough.

Finally, Craft mischaracterizes my position on anecdotes and statistics. Anecdotes are useful when they illustrate trends. But even a large number of anecdotes featuring red-haired soldiers who undermine readiness would not demonstrate that red-haired soldiers undermine readiness *on average*. The dishonesty of the 1993 Congressional hearings was not the inclusion of anecdotes about gay service members who undermined readiness, but the failure to determine whether those anecdotes represented overall trends. Hy contrast, when the totality of experts on a particular military testifies that there is no indication that lifting a ban undermined readiness, that is not anecdotal evidence.

I would welcome the opportunity to analyze the unit cohesion rationale statistically, and I requested permission to conduct such a study. The Pentagon declined to cooperate, and its refusal, which I'll share with interested readers, is fascinating. My complaint about surveys used to justify DADT is not that they are statistical, but that heterosexual dislike of gays is not evidence that lifting the ban would undermine readiness. For example, 66% of male British service members said they would not serve with gays if the ban was lifted, but ultimately the policy transition proved unproblematic.<sup>15</sup>

What about personal and political bias? Perhaps the most important distinction between honest scholarship and propaganda turns on a commitment to report embarrassing findings, to avoid reaching conclusions prior to examining the evidence, and to change one's mind when data contradict original expectations. My institute's staff and I always report findings that do not confirm our expectations or beliefs (see, for example, the third case of "Multinational Military Units" at www.gaymilitary.ucsb.edu), which is why Charles Moskos, architect of DADT, wrote in an email that my scholarship is "reflective of integrity and honesty." When I asked Moskos for permission to use the quote in this essay, he responded, "Aaron, absolutely. Moreover, I have mentioned to many others that

your reporting facts not supportive of your position is more remarkable and rare".16

While my passion for research derives in part from a desire to hold experts who fail to tell the truth accountable, my research conclusions follow from evidence, not from personal beliefs. Here's proof. If Craft or others can identify foreign militaries whose effectiveness deteriorated or whose health care systems were overwhelmed as a result of eliminating a ban, I will modify my views accordingly. (My institute will entertain fellowship applications for this research, as always, in good faith).<sup>17</sup>

The difference between Craft and me is not that one of us is political while the other is devoted to fact, but that I examine all available data to determine whether the costs of the ban outweigh its benefits, and remain open to changing my views if the evidence warrants, while Craft actively seeks data, sometimes from dubious sources, and ignores other evidence, to justify his predetermined position.<sup>18</sup> As I argued in my *Parameters* article, the gay ban is based on prejudice, not concerns about readiness, and prejudice tends to defy reasoned deliberation.

#### NOTES

<sup>1</sup> The Dutch military became the first to lift its ban on gays and lesbians in 1974. Since that time, twenty-three other forces have lifted their bans. No study has ever identified a foreign military who performance suffered as a result of a decision to lift a gay ban. For older studies on gays in foreign militaries, see Gays and Lesbians in the Military: Issues, Concerns, and Contrasts, eds. Wilbur J. Scott and Sandra C. Stanley (New York: Aldine de Gruyter, 1994), 165-181. Also see the brief case studies in Gregory Herek, Jared Jobe and Ralph Carney, eds., Out in Force: Sexual Orientation and the Military (Chicago, Ill.: University of Chicago Press, 1996); National Defense Research Institute, Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Policy: Options and Assessment (Santa Monica, Calif.: RAND, 1993); General Accounting Office, Homosexuals in the Military: Policies and Practices of Foreign Countries (Washington, D.C.: U.S. General Accounting Office, 1993); and Frank Pond, "A Comparative Survey and Analysis of Military Policies with Regard to Service by Gay Persons," in Policy Concerning Homosexuality in the Armed Forces, Hearing held by Senate Armed Services Committee. 103rd Congress, 2nd Session (Washington, D.C.: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1993). For more recent scholarship, see the studies cited in footnote 6 of my original Parameters article.

<sup>2</sup> See National Defense Research Institute, *Sexual Orientation and U.S. Military Policy: Options and Assessment* (Santa Monica, Calif.: RAND, 1993); and Sarbin, Theodore and
 Kenneth Karols. "Nonconforming Sexual Orientations and Military Suitability." Defense
 Personnel Security Research and Education Center. PERS-TR-89-002. in *Gays in Uniform: The Pentagon Secret Reports*, edited by Kate Dyer. (Boston: Alyson Publications, 1988).
 <sup>3</sup> See Hutson, John D. "Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Retire a Bad Military Policy," *The National Law Journal*, August 4, 2003. For Clark, see, for example, CNN Late Edition with Wolf
 Blitzer, November 30, 2003, when Clark said, "Well, I think the United States armed forces
 has got to look at this issue, because the "don't ask, don't tell" policy is not working."
 <sup>4</sup> On the suspension of the gay ban via stop-loss during the first Gulf war, see Lambert,
 Wade. 1991. "Gay GIs told, Serve Now, Face Discharge Later." *The Wall Street Journal*.
 January 24. P. B1; and Lambert, Wade and Stephanie Simon. 1991. "U.S. Military Moves to
 Discharge Some Gay Veterans of Gulf War." *The Wall Street Journal*. August 30. P. B6.

- <sup>5</sup> As this essay goes to press, Dr. Gary Gates of the Urban Institute is conducting a study that will include an estimate of the number of active-duty gay and lesbian service members. Gates estimates that, conservatively, there are at least 34,000 gays and lesbians serving in the U.S. armed forces today.
- <sup>6</sup> See Helen Fields, "Military sees drop in HIV," Monterey Herald, November 19, 2002.
- <sup>7</sup> For example, a British military report on Australia's experiences surrounding integration found that HIV was "not regarded as a significant issue" in light of routine testing of Australian personnel. See U.K. Ministry of Defence, *Report of the Homosexuality Policy Assessment Team*. (London, UK: Ministry of Defence, 1996).
- <sup>8</sup> 2002 Department of Defense Survey of Health Related Behaviors Among Military Personnel, prepared for the Assistant Secretary of Defense (Health Affairs) under Cooperative Agreement No. DAMD17–00–2–0057 by RTI International, Research Triangle Park, NC. For the history of the U.S. military's official support for prostitution, see, for example, "The Prostitute, the Colonel, and the Nationalist," in Cynthia Enloe, Maneuvers: The International Politics of Militarizing Women's Lives, (Berkeley, CA: University of California Press, 2000), pp. 49-107.
- <sup>9</sup> The CNN/USA Today/Gallup poll of 1,004 adults was conducted December 5-7, 2003. Survey participants were asked, "Do you think people who are openly gay or homosexual should or should not be allowed to serve in the U.S. military?" On the loss of talent, 9,682 service members have been discharged under Don't Ask, Don't Tell according to Servicemembers Legal Defense Network, *Conduct Unbecoming* (Washington, DC, 2004), p. 1. According to the GAO's conservative formula for estimating the cost of firing gay and lesbian service members, the armed forces have spent \$281,499,971 just for the cost of lost training under DADT. See *Conduct Unbecoming*, p.2, and U.S. General Accounting Office. *Statistics Related to DOD's Policy on Homosexuality* (GAO/NSIAD-92-98S). (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1992). For a small sample of embarrassing media coverage, consider some of the following recent stories: "End Decade-Old 'Don't Ask' Policy," USA Today, November 26, 2003; "A Self-Inflicted Military Wound," Chicago Tribune, December 5, 2003; "Let Gays Serve," New Orleans Times-Picayune, March 28, 2003; "The Price of Not Telling," LA Times, December 21, 2003; "An Insulting Waste," Washington Post, March 29, 2004.
- <sup>10</sup> Aaron Belkin and Melissa Levitt, "Homosexuality and the Israel Defense Forces; Did Lifting the Gay Ban Undermine Military Performance?" *Armed Forces and Society*, Vol. 27, No. 4 (Oct. 2001), pp. 541-565; Aaron Belkin and Melissa S. Embser-Herber, "A Modest Proposal: Privacy as a Flawed Rationale for the Exclusion of Gays and Lesbians from the U.S. Military" *International Security*, vol. 27, no. 2, (Fall, 2002), pp. 178-197.
- <sup>11</sup> For three examples of activist groups that monitor the U.S. military, consider the <u>Women in the Military Project</u> at the Women's Research & Education Institute and the <u>Miles Foundation</u>, and <u>Survivors Take Action Against Violence in the Military</u>.
- <sup>12</sup> See Tarak Barkawi and Christopher Dandeker, "Rights and Fights: Sexual Orientation and Military Effectiveness," *International Security*, vol. 24, no. 1, 1999, pp. 181-186; and Aaron Belkin and Geoffrey Bateman, *Don't Ask, Don't Tell: Debating the Gay Ban in the Military*, (Boulder, CO: Lynne Rienner, 2003), pp 132-134.
- <sup>13</sup> The studies cited in footnote 6 of the original article are Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "Effects of the 1992 Lifting of Restrictions on Gay and Lesbian Service in the Canadian Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); Aaron Belkin and Melissa Levitt, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Israeli Defense Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); Aaron Belkin and Jason McNichol, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the Australian Defence Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000); Aaron

Belkin and R.L. Evans, "The Effects of Including Gay and Lesbian Soldiers in the British Armed Forces: Appraising the Evidence" (Santa Barbara, CA: The Center for the Study of Sexual Minorities in the Military, 2000). All are available at www.gaymilitary.ucsb.edu/Publications/PublicationsHome.htm.

<sup>14</sup> According to Capt. Mike Rankin, USN (Ret.), "Further, those hearings conducted by Nunn and Sen. John Warner of Virginia, then the ranking minority leader, were among the most biased in recent memory. With rare exceptions, retired senior military officers and enlisted troops with long and distinguished careers who asked to speak against the ban were refused the opportunity to do so" ("Our Country Is Better And Our Sailors Are Braver Than That," *Navy Times*, September 8, 2003). Although Rankin is a Vietnam veteran, some readers may dismiss his account as a result of his service on the board of Servicemembers Legal Defense Network. Skeptical readers are invited to examine the composition of the hearings' witness list and to determine for themselves whether they believe Congress made an honest attempt to determine whether gays and lesbians undermine cohesion *on average*. See U.S. Senate. "Policy concerning homosexuality in the armed forces." Hearings before the Committee on Armed Services, U.S. Senate, 103d Congress, 2d Sess. (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, 1993), pp. iv-v.

<sup>15</sup> The 66% figure is from "Report of the Homosexual Policy Assessment Team" (UK: Ministry of Defence, 1996), p. G2-15.

http://www.gaymilitary.ucsb.edu/fellowship.htm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Personal emails to author, February 13, 2004 and March 22, 2004.

 $<sup>^{\</sup>rm 17}$  Fellowship applications are available at

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> For example, Craft cites studies of the American Family Association Journal, the National Association for Research and Therapy of Homosexuals, and the Focus on the Family, whose <u>web site</u> refers to the "sin of homosexuality."